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Minister of Immigration's Portfolio Priorities

Portfolio Immigration

On 7 August 2024, the Cabinet Economic Policy Committee (ECO):

1 noted that unprecedented net migration has been having significant effects on the delivery 
of New Zealand’s key services and infrastructure;

2 noted that since changes to the Accredited Employer Work Visa (AEWV) settings were 
implemented in April 2024 to require minimum English language and relevant experience 
requirements, there has been a significant decrease in visa approvals for lower skilled 
workers;

3 noted that there are concerns about the immigration risk environment, including the 
increased potential for migrant exploitation, human trafficking, and fraudulent asylum 
claims;

4 noted that the Minister of Immigration’s (the Minister) work programme includes meeting 
the Government’s coalition commitments, and focuses on four priority areas: 

4.1 rebuilding the economy; 

4.2 delivering better public services; 

4.3 attracting top talent; 

4.4 advancing New Zealand’s international priorities;

5 noted that the Government has dual priorities of reducing Jobseeker numbers and ensuring 
New Zealanders have the first opportunity for jobs, while allowing some employers the 
ability to be able to access migrant labour, particularly in regions and industries where 
fundamental limitations on labour availability exist;

6 noted that while many employers engage effectively with the Ministry of Social 
Development (MSD) and genuinely look to employ New Zealanders, there remain some 
who see the requirement to advertise with MSD for lower skilled workers as a “tick box” 
exercise they need to complete to hire a migrant;

7 noted that the Minister has directed that Licensed Immigration Advisors (LIAs) should not 
be able to advertise a lower skilled role with MSD given they have a conflict of interest and 
are financially incentivised to fill that role with a migrant;
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8 noted that the Minister will be reporting back to ECO later in August 2024 with options for 
potential changes to the AEWV, for targeted stakeholder consultation during 
September/October 2024;

9 noted that the Minister has approved interim changes to the Specific Purpose Work Visa to 
provide greater access to seasonal workforces for key sectors until May 2025, and that these 
changes will be announced in the week of 12 August 2024; 

10 noted that the proposed work programme in the paper under ECO-24-SUB-0158 has limited
additional capacity, and that any changes would require stopping, slowing down, or delaying
existing items on the work programme.
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